
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G000500

JACKIE WRIGHT CLAIMANT

AMERIGAS PROPANE, INC. RESPONDENT

ESIS, INC. RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED JUNE 14, 2011
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On March 17, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 29, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on December 30, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her neck on

July 28, 2009.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

 for temporary total disability and  for permanent partial

disability.

5. The claimant reached the end of her healing period on

October 1, 2010.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical.

2. Wage loss.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant is entitled to continuing
medical treatment as recommended by the
Claimant’s treating physician, Dr. Arthur
Johnson, including, but not limited to
continuing pain medication, injections and
possible surgery.  As of October 1, 2010, the
Respondents controverted the Claimant’s
entitlement to continuing medical treatment as
recommended by Dr. Johnson.  The Claimant
would further assert that she is entitled to
additional permanent impairment over and above
the 4% impairment rating awarded by Dr.
Holder, including wage loss as well as a
statutory attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all benefits to
which Claimant is owed have been paid; that
Claimant was released at maximum medical
improvement by Dr. Holder on November 4, 2009,
and assigned a permanent impairment rating of
four percent (4%); that any problems Claimant
is currently experiencing are not related to
the compensable back injury but rather to a
motor-vehicle-accident she sustained on May
18, 2010.”
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The claimant in this matter is a fifty-seven-year-old female

who sustained an admittedly compensable injury to her neck on

January 28, 2009.  The claimant was injured when she slipped and

fell in an ice covered parking lot.

The claimant was first seen at Cooper Clinic by Dr. Keith

Holder on January 29, 2009.  At that time, medical records indicate

that the claimant complained of a severe headache and steady aching

pain in the left neck area.  A diagnosis of cervical strain with

left lateralization, lumbar strain, cervical spondylosis, and

fibromyalgia was given in the report from that visit.

On March 13, 2009, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

cervical spine at Open Aire MRI of Fort Smith.  A report from that

diagnostic testing gives the following impression:

“IMPRESSION:
1. Disc degeneration at the C4-C5, C5-C6,

and C6-C7 levels.
2. Multilevel disc bulges in the cervical

spine at C3-C4 levels.  There is mild
canal stenosis at C4-C5 and C6-C7 due to
disc bulges and posterior osteophytic
spurring.

3. Multilevel foraminal stenosis due to
spurring, most pronounced on the left at
C6-C7.”

On April 16, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Arthur Johnson

at the River Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  The report from that

visit gives the following impression and plan:

“IMPRESSION: Bilateral neuroforaminal stenosis
at C4-5 and C5-6 with left upper extremity
radiculopathy.

PLAN: We will send the patient for cervical
epidural steroid injections and place her on
Ultram extended release 200 mg and Valium 5
mg.  Also Osteo-Bi-Flex with alpha lipoic acid
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300 mg and omega-3 fatty acids.  We will also
give her Miami J cervical collar and see her
back in the clinic in approximately two months
and she is to remain off work for one month.”

The claimant was then seen by Dr. Robert Fisher.  Dr. Fisher

administered epidural injections to the claimant on May, 20, 2009,

June 23, 2009, and August 13, 2009, for her cervical spine

difficulties.

On November 14, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Holder.  The following is a portion of the medical report from that

visit:

“SUBJECTIVE: Her to follow up after her last
epidural steroid injection.  She reports the
one in August helped she got through Dr.
Fisher.  She has 3 more injections open if she
desires.  She has reached a plateau.  Using
Lyrica 225 mg a day.  Skelaxin 800 mg 1
p.o.q.i.d., Ultram 50 mg 1-2 p.o.b.i.d.p.r.n.,
and Daypro 600 mg 1 p.o.b.i.d.  Level of pain
as noted 3/10 with lifting objects she reports
pain increases later on.  Spasms reporting in
the left neck with left lateral arm tingling.
She reports getting a hot tub, tepid water
helps.

IMPRESSION: Cervical strain secondary to fall
with aggravation of her underlying cervical
spondylosis.  The patient has reached maximal
medical improvement.  Permanent impairment
according to the AMA Guide 4th edition, table
75, is unoperated on, stable with medically
documented injury and pain which is associated
with minimal degenerative changes.  She is 4%
whole person impairment.  May return to work
with no lifting over 10 pounds overhead, 30
pounds floor to waist, 20 pounds waist to
shoulder.  Limit overhead work.  Continue
medications as prescribed.  She will follow up
with her personal physician for medication
refills.  She will follow up here as needed.”

The parties have stipulated that the claimant sustained a 4

percent impairment to the body as a whole.  The claimant has asked
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the Commission to consider whether or not she is entitled to

additional wage loss due to her admittedly compensable cervical

spine injury.  In making that determination, we will consider the

claimant’s age, education, work history, and the limitations caused

by the claimant’s admittedly compensable injury.

The claimant is fifty-seven years of age and graduated high

school.  The claimant testified that she attended about nine hours

of general education courses in college.  As to the claimant’s work

history, she worked for the respondent for three years prior to her

injury.  In that position, she had work duties and responsibilities

that were primarily comprised of secretarial or office type work.

At the hearing, the claimant testified that she was the office

manager for the respondent.  However, the claimant did testify that

she would occasionally have to carry propane bottles to the back

dock area of her work place when a customer would come in with one.

As to the other work history of the claimant, she worked for

a company called Earth Link and performed office or secretarial

work.  She also worked for a company out of Tulsa, Oklahoma, called

Dodson where she also performed office or secretarial work.  The

claimant also testified that there were periods of time where she

was a substitute at local schools and, at times in her life, did

not engage in active employment because she stayed home and cared

for her children.

The claimant gave the following testimony regarding her

current difficulties and how they affected her ability to perform

her job duties:
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“Q. Okay, now the prior jobs that you had in
your secretarial capacity and as a office
manager could you - with the problems with
your neck and went back and returned to those
jobs?

A. No, sir.

Q. In your opinion?  What would keep you from
doing that?

A. I can’t stay in one position for very long
at a time.  I can’t sit for very long at a
time without hurting.  If I - I have to get up
and walk or move around quite a bit and I
cannot stay in one position and - if I hold -
most of my work has been on the phone and if I
hold the phone and talk or stay in one
position it hurts and I just can’t do it.

Q. And I notice as you’re sitting here today
your neck is kind of stiff and you’re not
turning your head from side to side or looking
down, is that?

A. That’s - yes.

Q. That’s part of this injury?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And I assume that you have to type and you
have to look down at a computer screen?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And you have to turn your head answering
phones?

A. Correct.

Q. And with those type of motions is just
something you can no longer do anymore, is
that correct?

A. Right.

Q. And you’re asking for a wage loss over and
above the 4% rating that you’ve been awarded,
is that correct?

A. Yes, sir.”
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It is clear that the claimant’s pool of available jobs is

smaller due to her admittedly compensable injury and its effects.

The claimant can no longer perform some of the tasks that she was

able to perform prior to her admittedly compensable work related

injury.

After considering all the evidence including age, education,

physical limitations, and work experience, I find that the

claimant’s employment opportunities have been reduced by the

physical limitations caused by the claimant’s compensable injury.

In my opinion, this loss of wage-earning capacity would entitle the

claimant to an amount of wage loss that would be equal to a whole

body impairment rating of 8 percent.  This amount is over and above

any consideration of anatomical impairment.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional medical treatment.  The claimant

testified and the medical records support that she was involved in

a motor vehicle accident on May 18, 2010.  That accident caused the

claimant to go to St. Edward Mercy Medical Center’s ER.  At that

time, the claimant complained of burning in her neck.  On September

8, 2010, the claimant again reported to River Valley

Musculoskeletal Center and was seen by Dr. Arthur Johnson.  The

following is a portion of that medical report:

“IMPRESSION: Mild cervical spondylosis with
degenerative disc disease at C3 through C7.

PLAN: The patient has one updated MRI of the
cervical spine since 3/13/2009.
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IMPRESSION:
1. Exacerbation of bilateral cervical 

               radiculopathy.
2. Bilateral neural foraminal narrowing

               C4-5, C5-6, C6-7.
3. Degenerative disc disease of the cervical 

               spine.

PLAN: The patient’s symptoms have exacerbated
since last seen in 2009.  Last seen it was
radiating mainly in the left arm but at this
time her radicular symptoms are bilateral.  At
this point we will refer her to Dr. Fisher for
a CESI at c6-7.  I did review the risks,
benefits and side effects.  She is not on any
blood thinners nor is she a diabetic.  We will
schedule two and see her back after her second
injection.  We will refill her Lortab at this
time to be used sparingly for severe pain.
She is interested in the future on proceeding
with an ACDF.  At this time though she is
taking care of her parents and a severely ill
brother and states the time is just not right
for any type of surgery.  She is to call if
she has any problems, questions or concerns.”

After a review of the claimant’s medical records including her

trip to the emergency room after being involved in a motor vehicle

accident, I believe the claimant did reach maximum medical

improvement on November 4, 2009, as indicated by Dr. Holder in his

medical record from that visit.  It appears to me that any

treatment that the claimant should need for her neck after that

date would have been treatment caused by the motor vehicle accident

of May 18, 2010.  The claimant’s medical records also indicate that

on April 12, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Holder after

being found to be at maximum medical improvement and, at that time,

the medical report states, “She may return to work with no lifting

over 30 pounds floor to waist, 20 pounds waist to shoulder and 10

pounds above head.  She is to follow up here as needed.”  That
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medical record also indicates that she reports a pain level of 3/10

which is increased with lifting.  While it is certain that the

claimant does have some residual problems from her admittedly

compensable injury, the current need for treatment seems more

probable than not to have been caused by the motor vehicle accident

which, as the claimant testified, caused a burning in her neck.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 29, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 30, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to wage loss in an amount that would be equal

to a whole body impairment rating of 8 percent.

3. The claimant has failed to proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that the additional medical treatment she requested was

reasonable and necessary medical treatment related to her

admittedly compensable injury.
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4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that her attorney is entitled to a fee commiserate with the

benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The claimant has met her burden and shall receive wage loss in

the amount of 8 percent to the body as a whole.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


